



4 May 2017

Climate Change Policies Review - Discussion Paper submissions  
2017 Review Branch  
Department of the Environment and Energy  
GPO Box 787  
Canberra ACT 2601  
Via: [climatechangereview@environment.gov.au](mailto:climatechangereview@environment.gov.au)

**Submission to: Climate Change Review 2017**

Dear Sir/ Madam,

As you are likely aware, Australia is among the most polluting nations in the world on a per capita basis. If Scope 3 emissions from pollution generated by Australia's massive fossil fuel export industry (mostly foreign owned) are counted then our contribution to global greenhouse gas levels increases by around three hundred per cent, at least. Yet, within days of returning from signing the UN COP21 Paris Agreement (December 2015), the Federal government approved the world's biggest single carbon bomb, Adani's planned Carmichael coalmine. Since then it has come to light that the 'royalty deed' will shift \$3 billion from Adani's mine to a shell company based in the Canary Islands, a tax haven.<sup>1</sup> Meanwhile, via the Northern Australia Infrastructure Facility, the Federal Government intends to grant \$1 billion in taxpayer subsidies to further enable Adani to proceed with a project that will destroy our local environment—including the invaluable and already highly vulnerable Great Barrier Reef—as well as the hugely threatened global climate. News of this horror is back dropped by images of our so-called leaders lovingly fondling lumps of coal in Federal Parliament<sup>2</sup> while misleading the public about renewable wind energy's role in blackouts.<sup>3</sup> By any measure Australia's contribution to global warming is appalling. Coming as it does from one of the richest, developed nations it's beyond obscene and deeply shameful for those of us living in the 'real' (as opposed to the parallel universe of fake facts). Australians deserve better than this. The global community deserves better than this.

**Climate Emergency**

For decades mounting expert, peer-reviewed evidence from all independent science agencies all around the world has been showing that human activities that emit greenhouse gas in to the atmosphere is: 1) directly causing global warming, and 2) that if humans fail to transition global economies to zero emissions fast enough then human civilizations will collapse. The key findings of the Fifth Synthesis Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (aka the IPCC's Fifth Assessment Report) are that:

**Human influence on the climate system is clear, and recent anthropogenic emissions of greenhouse gases are the highest in history. Recent climate changes have had widespread impacts on human and natural systems. {1}**

**Warming of the climate system is unequivocal, and since the 1950s, many of the observed changes are unprecedented over decades to millennia. The atmosphere and ocean have warmed, the amounts of snow and ice have diminished, and sea level has risen. {1.1} <sup>4</sup>**

In fact, we are now losing polar ice at alarming rates. For example, the Totten Glacier in the Antarctic is losing an amount of ice “equivalent to 100 times the volume of Sydney Harbour every year.”<sup>5</sup> Last year atmospheric carbon dioxide permanently crossed the long feared ‘red line’ of 400 parts per million, and each year the rate of increase has been accelerating.<sup>6</sup> The other week it was reported a rift through Larson C ice shelf in the Antarctic has grown to 175 kilometres and scientists are saying that it could reach the ocean within weeks or months, releasing an iceberg twice the size of Luxembourg into the Weddell Sea.<sup>7</sup> The speed and scale at which greenhouse gas emissions are rising is like nothing the Earth has experienced before. This is unthinkable terrifying territory.

Some years ago now one of the world’s most respected climate scientist, NASA Goddard Institute for Space Studies’ Director, Dr James Hansen warned that continued coal use will result in “*catastrophic climate change and a ‘transformed planet’*”.<sup>8</sup> Yet old and inefficient coal-fired electricity plants still largely generate Australia’s electricity needs and our current environment protection laws are obviously not capable of transitioning our economy away from climate forcing fossil fuels towards clean energy alternatives.<sup>9</sup> By every measure, the Australian government’s response to the climate emergency we face is woefully inadequate. For the sake of current and future generations it is vital that Australia join the world’s nations to halt the rise of global greenhouse gas emissions and sequester legacy emissions as quickly as humanly possible.

With its so-called ‘advanced’ status and **enviable renewable energy resources (aka solar radiation and strong ‘Roaring Forties’ winds)**, Australia has no excuse for remaining one of the world’s largest per capita polluters.

### **Replacing fossil fuel energy plants with battery-backed renewable energy providers will hasten Australia’s transition to the jobs rich Sustainable Economy**

With only a fraction of our renewable energy resources, countries such as Denmark, Germany, Spain, USA (despite Trump’s best efforts), Austria and Sweden, to name a few, are enjoying the **social and economic benefits** of a burgeoning, multi-billion dollar renewable energy industry, largely driven by determined climate protection policies and laws to back them up. In many places around the world strong emission reduction targets combined with ambitious renewable energy targets are already generating new investment and new jobs in rural and regional areas while stabilising local pollution levels and increasing **energy security**.

In terms of wind energy, wind power led all new power generation in 2015. China now has 149 GW<sup>10</sup> and the US has more than 82 GW installed wind capacity.<sup>11</sup> As for solar energy — including household solar photovoltaic (PV) as well as utility-scale PV power plants — with costs falling and efficiencies soaring, the global industry continues its meteoric rise, creating millions of jobs in local economies.

In places with climate friendly policies, renewable energy industries are exceeding people’s expectations. Germany has more than 380 000 people employed in its clean-energy industry, and this figure could rise above 500 000 by 2020.<sup>12</sup> Meanwhile, more than 50 per cent of Germany’s renewable energy is community-owned, which makes the business of generating and distributing

the energy and the profits far more transparent and democratic.<sup>13</sup> Globally, there are now more than 8.1 million people employed in renewable energy.<sup>14</sup>

Why would a government so fiercely defend old, polluting power generation and fossil fuel export industries when its plain as day that the adoption of advanced zero emission technologies are already reducing local and global pollution and stimulating local jobs and growth in the sustainable, clean-energy sector that is already transitioning global energy markets? The urgent need to respond to the climate emergency aside, why would any government not strongly support a new industry that has well proven to **create tens of thousands of new jobs and generate tens of billions of dollars in local economies** where it is supported with responsible policy measures?

Our disgraceful fossil fuel exports aside, as the host of some of the most polluting coal fired power stations in the world, Australia must clean up its act quickly. Unless we move now to radically reduce our greenhouse gas emissions by transitioning to zero pollution energy resources, our reliance on fossil fuels will not only continue to force dangerous climate change but will also ensure that our economy falls behind because everything coming out of Australia will carry an enormous carbon footprint at a time when **world economies are transitioning** away from dirty technologies and practices. This is an opportunity to turn coal-affected regions like Victoria's Latrobe Valley into world-class R&D hubs for sustainable technologies.

**Given decades of peer-reviewed science demonstrating that climate change is real and largely (if not yet proven to be entirely) caused by human activities that emit greenhouse gas, why are we still burning fossil fuels?**

It is well known that the revolving door between polluting industries and government decision makers is insidious and has prevented the world from addressing the urgent threat of climate change. What else could explain the International Monetary Fund's findings that in 2015 global fossil fuel subsidies amounted to US\$5.3tn. This translates to \$10m a minute and is greater than the combined health spending of all the world's governments.<sup>15</sup>

Since the *Four Corners* episode 'The Greenhouse Mafia' was aired in early 2006, many Australians have become increasingly aware of the depth of corruption between polluters and our decision makers. Could this have anything to do with the LNP government's determination to privatise what remains of Australia's independent media?

This year research into political donations found that in the past three years fossil fuel companies have donated \$3.7 million to major political parties and received industry subsidies amounting to \$7.7 billion. In terms of return on investment, for every dollar invested, polluters have received \$2,000 of Australian taxpayers' money in subsidies.<sup>16</sup> Meanwhile, to avoid declaring the source of political donations, special fundraising clubs or "associated entities" like the Higgins 500 Club, Kooyong 200 Club, Team 200 Club, Warringah Club and Menzies 200 Club have for years been siphoning millions of dollars to the LNP. Not exactly money laundering but does this sound like a healthy democracy? Could it explain why LNP leaders, including Prime Minister Turnbull, were so quick to blame wind power for storms so ferocious that 22 transmission lines collapsed?<sup>17</sup>

**Why is the Australian government content failing to do its share of 'heavy lifting' to address the most urgent threat that humanity has ever faced, failing its own people and the international community?**

As previously mentioned, without including our nation's massive fossil fuel exports, Australians are among the worst greenhouse gas emitters in the world. For an advanced, so-called democratic nation this is beyond disgraceful. How has this happened?

A key enabler of Australia's self-titled 'Greenhouse Mafia'—whose members proudly boast of their role in making our nation a 'Polluters Paradise'<sup>18</sup>— is the Institute for Public Affairs (IPA). And independent so-called 'think tank', the IPA enjoys deductible gift recipient (DGR) status and, through influential members and donations, has long-held strong ties with the Liberal Party (itself a beneficiary of tax-deductible campaign donations) to whom it makes policy recommendations.<sup>19</sup>

In a pre-election 2013 keynote speech at the IPA's 70<sup>th</sup> anniversary (a black tie gala event held at Victoria's National Gallery of Victoria — including special guests media tycoon Rupert Murdoch, whose father helped found the IPA, mining magnate Gina Rinehart and Cardinal George Pell, all of whom support climate denialism), Tony Abbott said: "So ladies and gentlemen that is a big 'yes' to many of the 75 specific policies you [the IPA's Executive Director, John Roskam who was sitting before him] urged upon me."<sup>20</sup> At the top of the IPA's wish list was scrapping all climate protection laws (including the carbon price and Renewable Energy Target) and dismantling all independent agencies established to promote zero emission energy alternatives to dirty and dangerous fossil fuels (ie Clean Energy Finance Corporation, Climate Change Authority and the Australian Renewable Energy Agency). To make the job of stripping Australians of their natural assets easier, by silencing dissent, the IPA has long been lobbying for a fire-sale of Australia's independent news broadcasters, the ABC and SBS to friendly corporate media interests.<sup>21</sup> This week we learned that the Turnbull government has overruled an independent selection panel to appoint the chairwoman of the Minerals Council of Australia to the ABC board.<sup>22</sup>

Although the IPA has always been notoriously secretive about its funding base, support is known to have come from major mining (ie BHP-Billiton and Western Mining), chemical (ie Monsanto), tobacco (ie Phillip Morris), forestry (ie the former Gunns) and oil and gas companies (ie Shell, Esso, Caltex and Woodside Petroleum).<sup>23</sup> The IPA enjoys DGR status as an 'Approved Research Institute' on the grounds that it engages in "scientific research which is, or may prove to be, of value to Australia".

At a glance it's obvious that corporations have benefited enormously from the IPA's public policy offering. For instance, in 2014 it came to light that Australia's largest coalminer, Glencore Coal International Australia Pty Ltd paid almost zero tax on income of \$15 billion made over the previous three years.<sup>24</sup> During this period, Glencore's Australian born, Swiss based Chairman saw his personal wealth rise nearly 20 per cent to \$6.6 billion on the back of his Glencore shares.<sup>25</sup> Both BHP and Rio Tinto are known to be squirreling profits to tax havens offshore in order to avoid paying taxes on the profits they are making through the exploitation of Australia's non-renewable natural resources.<sup>26</sup> It's worth noting here that, after talking tough re cracking down on corporate tax avoidance, Joe Hockey and the then Assistant Treasurer, Arthur Sinodinos, announced they would not legislate Gillard's tax reform package to abolish deductions (under section 25-90 of the Income Tax Assessment Act 1997) that would help combat tax minimisation by global corporations, at a projected benefit to the taxpayer of \$600 million.<sup>27</sup> The justification was that it would impose 'unreasonable compliance costs on Australian companies' with subsidiaries offshore.

This all explains why successive Coalition Federal Governments have systematically dismantled Australia's environment protection laws and taken a wrecking ball to what was an emerging

sustainable, smart economy. For during the roughly two years that the Gillard government's Clean Energy Future legislation (including a carbon price) determined climate policies, tens of thousands of new jobs and tens of billions of dollars in new investments were generated in local more sustainable economies while emissions declined across electricity generation, agriculture, industrial processes and the transport sector.<sup>28</sup> Any reasonable person would have to ask: why kill laws that were achieving their goals? Why kill Australia's chances for sustainable progress? Why knowingly, deliberately fail the international community in the name of Australians?

### **Replacing fossil fuel energy plants with battery-backed renewable energy providers will help address toxic pollution**

Beyond releasing dangerous global warming greenhouse gases into the atmosphere, burning fossil fuels results in highly toxic local pollution levels. For instance, burning coal results in toxic ash that typically contains arsenic, lead, mercury, cadmium, chromium and selenium, as well as aluminium, antimony, barium, beryllium, boron, chlorine, cobalt, manganese, molybdenum, nickel, thallium, vanadium, and zinc. As a result of these toxins, coal ash has been linked to a range of cancers, heart, lung, kidney and respiratory diseases, gastrointestinal problems, birth defects, impaired bone growth in children, nervous system disorders as well as developmental delays and behavioural problems. In short, exposures to coal ash can potentially damage all major organ systems, causing serious illness and early death.<sup>29</sup> Coal ash also leaches or dissolves into waterways leading to the contamination of water supplies.<sup>30</sup> Given the lack of proper independent testing of the affects of coal ash, it is difficult to provide a figure that adequately reflects its true cost to the community. However, in Europe the costs of ill-health and deaths from burning coal are estimated to be as high as €42.8 billion annually.<sup>31</sup> That's assuming it's ever really possible to put a monetary price on health and life.

As for gas, in areas where unconventional gas is being extracted appalling cases have emerged, including of young children with rashes from bathing in contaminated water, nose and ear bleeds, vomiting, dizziness, lethargy and severe headaches, all of which are known symptoms of gas exposure. In many cases where serious gas leaks have been reported to companies, years have gone by before anything has been done. According to chemical expert, Dr Mariann Lloyd-Smith, of the 23 major chemicals currently used in Australia by CSG companies, the national regulator has independently assessed only two but not for use as a fracking agent.<sup>32</sup>

Further to this, claims that gas is a 'cleaner' fossil fuel than coal are highly questionable. Extracting gas requires enormous amounts of fresh water and the environmental and health affects of 'fracking' include scarred landscapes and contaminated ground water from migrating gases and chemicals as well as the release of methane emissions that are nigh impossible to measure or control. Given that gas is mostly methane, it's around 85 times more greenhouse gas intensive than CO<sub>2</sub> in the atmosphere, when viewed over a twenty-year time span.

Given all that we now know about the grave dangers of mining and burning fossil fuels, it is reasonable to conclude that any leaders that continue to support fossil fuel industries at the expense of zero pollution renewable energy alternatives, and the efficient storage and distribution systems that support them, are knowingly, **wilfully waging war against the environment that supports the very people that it is their job to protect.**

## **Replacing fossil fuel energy plants with battery-backed renewable energy providers will help Australia meet 21<sup>st</sup> Century challenges**

If Australia is to maintain living standards and quality of life for current and future generations, we must drastically reduce our emissions, starting by immediately commencing a rapid transition away from 'old' centralised and highly polluting fossil fuel based infrastructure and energy sources towards 'new' decentralised and more sustainable alternatives, such as **wind and solar power**.

In addition to drastically reducing pollution levels, the adoption of renewable energy sources located close to end power users will ensure a more **robust and secure power supply** than the current one. This is because centralised power supplies are more vulnerable to major disruptions caused by accidents, fires and storms (which are predicted by scientists to become even more frequent and ferocious), accidents and/or deliberate attacks. In fact, as I write this submission, South Australia is regaining power after 22 transmission towers were smashed by super storms. Unsurprising as it was, it was disappointing to hear the rush of climate deniers/polluter lobbyists' devil-may-care finger pointing at the renewable energy industry while remaining silent about the root cause of the unnatural weather that—as climate scientists have long warned— is now becoming the new, terrifying normal.

Dangerous climate change is already here and our environment is already showing the predicted signs due to excessive greenhouse gas emissions in our atmosphere, as evidenced by the ongoing reports of extreme weather presenting all around the world. Further, the era of cheap crude oil for transportation is gone. Given the tyranny of distance and our increased vulnerability to drought and flooding, it is even more critical for Australia to prepare itself for the changed economic and ecological circumstances that will be part of life in the 21<sup>st</sup> Century.

According to Beyond Zero Emissions widely endorsed report, *Zero Carbon Australia 2020 (ZCA2020)*—which demonstrates precisely how Australia could transition its stationary electricity system from polluting energy to **zero emission energy** using off the shelf renewable energy and energy efficiency technologies that are readily available now—**wind power could be providing 40 per cent of our stationary electricity needs within a decade**. Further to this, the report shows that such a transition would be feasible, affordable (3 to 3.5 per cent of GDP or \$8 per household per week for ten years), create an estimated **140,000 new jobs** in regional economies where they are needed most and ensure energy security for at least the next 70 years. Given the billions Australians are now spending to mop up after successive climate related unnatural disasters, alternative technologies such as wind power are looking cheaper and more attractive by the minute. There could be no better place to start the powerful energy transition than Victoria's Latrobe Valley.

To help secure Australia's precious natural assets (including major tourist attractions such as the Great Barrier Reef), and prepare us for the future zero carbon global economy, the Australian government must in fact go far further faster than our commitment to the *Paris Agreement* demands.

In circumstances where:

1. The paramount duty of government is to protect its citizens from grave threats
2. Rapidly accelerating anthropogenic climate change places the very future of human civilisation and the ecosystems upon which it depends at dire risk

- 3 Urgent action is required to avoid further damage and to restore a safe climate
4. The necessary action will require society-wide mobilisation of resources at a scale and speed never before seen in peacetime
5. Failure is not an option

We call on the Australian government to declare a state of climate emergency and to create a body in the nature of a war cabinet comprising cross party representation and eminent climate experts to address the threat.

The steps required to address the climate emergency include:

1. The rapid phase out of all fossil fuel extraction and combustion and petrochemical usage
2. Reduction of Australia's carbon emissions to zero as soon as possible coupled with measures to draw down the excess carbon dioxide already in the atmosphere
3. An urgent transition to [100% renewable energy](#) for all buildings, manufacturing and transport
4. An end to the profligate waste of resources via mandatory standards which ensure energy efficiency and [sustainable agriculture](#), manufacturing, recycling, transport and waste management
5. An immediate end to all land clearing and commencement of large-scale re-forestation and re-vegetation to restore natural ecosystems and sequester more than a century of legacy carbon trapped in the Earth's atmosphere
6. Acknowledgement that:
  - the imposition of absolute caps on fossil fuel extraction and combustion to ensure that fossil fuels remain in the ground save where extraction is absolutely necessary
  - disadvantaged developing nations have done little to contribute to climate change and bear less responsibility than advanced economies
  - [people displaced by climate change](#) are properly recognised as climate refugees and are entitled to the protections that refugee status affords
  - as a nation that has caused climate change, Australia should provide disadvantaged developing nations with fair assistance to implement the changes required and to cope with the impacts of climate change
7. Laws that facilitate demands 1 to 5 above including:
  - the imposition of absolute caps on fossil fuel extraction and combustion to ensure that fossil fuels remain in the ground save where extraction is absolutely necessary

- a requirement that polluters must pay for the [true costs](#) of the pollution that they emit
- an end to all [subsidies that support fossil fuel extraction](#) and use and pollution intensive agriculture, manufacturing and transport
- monitoring and legally binding enforcement mechanisms
- carefully tailored just [transition programs](#) to support and retrain all workers who are impacted by the necessary changes
- the rapid creation of a substantial sustainability fund via an [equitable levy](#) to assist disadvantaged developing nations to make the necessary changes and to cope with climate related disasters
- a requirement that all Australian commercial lenders make at least 20% of their loans in the form of [micro financing](#) for environmentally and socially sustainable projects proposed by and for local communities, and
- the immediate amendment of all free trade agreement [ISDS clauses](#) to ensure that they do not compromise the above steps.

A safe climate and healthy environment are the **foundations** on which all else we know and value depends. The most cited argument for slow and inadequate responses to climate change and peak oil, are driven by a combination of ignorance of the current science, greed by those with vested economic interests, fear of change and the failure to recognise the bountiful economic opportunities that are ready to be taken up. Climate deniers all fall in to one or more of the categories above. Yet, as previously stated, with the urgent adoption of renewable energy as a much greater proportion of our energy mix—in addition to playing our role in mitigating catastrophic global warming—there will be the added benefit of a boost to our local economies and **new, more secure and sustainable ‘green collar’ jobs.**

Further, we emphasise the point that we only have to look at a few recent extreme weather events in Australia (ie claims from catastrophic Hurricane Debbie will amount to billions of dollars<sup>33</sup>) and around the world to appreciate that the cost of inaction far outweighs the cost of taking preventative measures. The more climate change we experience the more costly it will be for the nation’s economy.

In concluding we wish to emphasize that this submission, along with numerous others located at <http://live.org.au/submissions/>, has been prepared to voice the deep climate concerns of private citizens associated with LIVE (an independent, non profit climate change action group with more than 3,000 people). In other words, we have no vested interests, nobody is paying or compensating us in any way and there is nothing covert about LIVE’s access to our democratically elected representatives.

Thank you for your attention to this submission. We would welcome the opportunity to discuss any part of this submission with you.

Yours faithfully

Deborah Hart,  
LIVE Campaigner  
Website: [www.live.org.au](http://www.live.org.au)

David Robinson  
LIVE Convenor

- 
- <sup>1</sup> <http://www.abc.net.au/news/2017-03-14/adani-carmichael-coalmine-to-shift-millions-to-cayman-islands/8350704> 'Adani's planned Carmichael coalmine to shift millions to Cayman Islands controlled company' by Stephen Long, *ABC News*, 14 March 2017
- <sup>2</sup> <http://www.abc.net.au/news/2017-02-09/scott-morrison-holds-a-lump-of-coal-in-parliament/8256064> 'Scott Morrison holds a lump of coal in Parliament', reported by Nick Haggarty, *ABC News*, 9 February 2017
- <sup>3</sup> <http://www.smh.com.au/federal-politics/political-news/pm-and-ministers-were-told-wind-not-to-blame-for-sa-blackout-20170212-guaxf0.html> 'Prime Minister Malcolm Turnbull and ministers were told wind not to blame for South Australia blackout' by Mark Kenny, *SMH*, 13 February 2017
- <sup>4</sup> [http://www.ipcc.ch/pdf/assessment-report/ar5/syr/SYR\\_AR5\\_SPMcorr2.pdf](http://www.ipcc.ch/pdf/assessment-report/ar5/syr/SYR_AR5_SPMcorr2.pdf) 'Climate Change 2014 Synthesis Report: Summary for Policy Makers'
- <sup>5</sup> <http://www.washingtonpost.com/news/energy-environment/wp/2015/03/16/the-melting-of-antarctica-was-already-really-bad-it-just-got-worse/> 'The melting of Antarctica was already really bad. It just got worse.' By Chris Mooney, *The Washington Post*, 16 March 2015
- <sup>6</sup> <http://www.climatecentral.org/news/world-passes-400-ppm-threshold-permanently-20738> 'The World Passes 400 PPM Threshold. Permanently' by Brian Kahn, *Climate Central*, 27 September 2016
- <sup>7</sup> <http://www.nature.com/news/giant-crack-in-antarctic-ice-shelf-spotlights-advances-in-glaciology-1.21507> 'Giant crack in Antarctic ice shelf spotlights advances in glaciology' by Jeff Tolleson, *Nature*, 20 February 2017.
- <sup>8</sup> David Spratt and Phillip Sutton, *Climate Code Red* (Scribe Publications, 2008)
- <sup>9</sup> <https://www.climatecouncil.org.au/australia-s-electricity-sector-ageing-inefficient-and-unprepared> 'Australia's Electricity Sector: Ageing, Inefficient and Unprepared' by Andrew Stock, A Report by the Climate Council, released 16 June 2014
- <sup>10</sup> <http://ceenews.info/en/power-statistics-china-2016-huge-growth-of-renewables-amidst-thermal-based-generation/> 'Power statistics China 2016: Huge growth of renewables amid thermal-based generation' Reported by *Chinese European Energy News*, 9 February 2017
- <sup>11</sup> <http://www.awea.org/wind-energy-facts-at-a-glance> website homepage of American Wind Energy Association
- <sup>12</sup> <http://www.unendlich-viel-energie.de/en/economy/current-facts-and-figures.html> German Renewable Energies Agency Information Platform, Current facts and figures webpage
- <sup>13</sup> <http://www.dw.de/denmark-leads-the-charge-in-renewable-energy/a-17603695> 'Denmark leads the charge in renewable energy' by Helle Jeppesen, *Deutsche Welle*, 2 May 2014
- <sup>14</sup> [http://www.se4all.org/sites/default/files/IRENA\\_RE\\_Jobs\\_Annual\\_Review\\_2016.pdf](http://www.se4all.org/sites/default/files/IRENA_RE_Jobs_Annual_Review_2016.pdf) - Renewable Energy and Jobs Annual Review 2016
- <sup>15</sup> <https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2015/may/18/fossil-fuel-companies-getting-10m-a-minute-in-subsidies-says-imf> 'Fossil fuels subsidised by \$10m a minute, says IMF'
- <sup>16</sup> <http://www.eco-business.com/videos/australias-activists-call-for-fossil-free-politics/> 'Australia's Activists call for fossil free politics'
- <sup>17</sup> <http://www.theaustralian.com.au/national-affairs/barnaby-joyce-ignorant-for-blaming-blackout-on-wind-energy/news-story/8846b63ad10c7f3c4ed2bdfa43624ceb> 'South Australia blackout: Jay Weatherill resists calls for inquiry' by Jared Owens, Rebecca Puddy, Verity Edwards, *The Australian*, 29 September 2016
- <sup>18</sup> Guy Pearse, *High and Dry*, Viking, 2007
- <sup>19</sup> <http://ipa.org.au/publications/2080/be-like-gough-75-radical-ideas-to-transform-australia> 'Be like Gough: 75 radical ideas to transform Australia' by John Roskam, Chris Berg and James Paterson, IPA Review Article, August 2012
- <sup>20</sup> <http://www.theage.com.au/federal-politics/federal-election-2013/free-radicals-20130824-2sik1.html#ixzz2dzvmuq12> 'Free radicals' by Royce Millar and Ben Schneiders, *The Age*, 25 August 2013
- <sup>21</sup> <http://ipa.org.au/publications/2080/be-like-gough-75-radical-ideas-to-transform-australia> 'Be like Gough: 75 radical ideas to transform Australia' by John Roskam, James Paterson, and Chris Berg
- <sup>22</sup> <http://www.smh.com.au/federal-politics/political-news/turnbull-government-ignores-advice-appoints-minerals-council-boss-vanessa-guthrie-to-abc-board-20170227-gum4hc.html> 'Turnbull government ignores advice, appoints Minerals Council boss Vanessa Guthrie to ABC board' by Adam Gartrell, *SMH*, 28 February 2017
- <sup>23</sup> [http://www.sourcewatch.org/index.php/Institute\\_of\\_Public\\_Affairs](http://www.sourcewatch.org/index.php/Institute_of_Public_Affairs) 'SourceWatch' a project by the Centre for Media and Democracy

---

<sup>24</sup> 'Glencore tax bill on \$15b income: zip, zilch, zero' by Michael West, *Sydney Morning Herald Business Day*, 27 June 2014

<sup>25</sup> *ibid*

<sup>26</sup> <http://www.afr.com/news/policy/tax/bhp-billiton-rio-tinto-under-fire-at-tax-inquiry-20150415-1mifyg> 'BHP Biliton, Rio Tinto under fire at tax inquiry' by Neil Chenoweth, *AFR Weekend*, 10 April 2015

<sup>27</sup> <http://www.smh.com.au/federal-politics/political-news/hockey-backflips-on-tax-laws-to-target-multinational-profit-shifters-20141216-128ebg.html> 'Hockey backflips on tax laws to target multinational profit shifters' by Heath Aston, *Sydney Morning Herald*, 17 December 2014

<sup>28</sup> <https://theconversation.com/despite-its-imminent-demise-the-carbon-price-has-cut-emissions-29199> 'Despite its imminent demise the carbon price has cut emissions'

<sup>29</sup> <http://www.psr.org/assets/pdfs/coal-ash.pdf> 'Coal Ash: The toxic threat to our health and environment' A Report from Physicians For Social Responsibility and Earth Justice by Barbara Gottlieb with Steven G. Gilbert, PhD, DABT and Lisa Gollin Evans, September 2010

<sup>30</sup> *ibid.*

<sup>31</sup> [http://www.env-health.org/IMG/pdf/heal\\_report\\_the\\_unpaid\\_health\\_bill\\_how\\_coal\\_power\\_plants\\_make\\_us\\_sick\\_final.pdf](http://www.env-health.org/IMG/pdf/heal_report_the_unpaid_health_bill_how_coal_power_plants_make_us_sick_final.pdf) 'The Unpaid Health Bill: How coal power plants make us sick' A report from the Health and Environment Alliance, March 2013

<sup>32</sup> <http://www.ntn.org.au/stop-csg/call-for-moratorium-as-report-finds-fracking-chemicals-have-never-been-tested-for-safety> 'Fracking chemicals have never been tested for safety' A report for the National Toxics Network

<sup>33</sup> <http://www.abc.net.au/news/2017-03-28/cyclone-debbie-damage-could-cost-billions-insurers-warn/8393648>

'Cyclone Debbie damage could cost billions, warns Insurance Council' Reported by Lucia Stein, *ABC News*, 28 March 2017